ETTON PARISH COUNCIL
13 September 2021
PRESENT: Councillors Bell (Chairman), Horton, Riding, Sleight, Stott and Yeo.
Apologies were received from Councillors Holmes, Ward, and Widd and the Ward Councillors.
There were 14 members of the public in attendance.

The meeting was held at Etton Village Hall. 
54/21 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – There were no declarations made.
55/21 REGISTERING A BUILDING AS AN ASSET OF COMMUNITY VALUE – The Parish Council received a presentation from two residents, recommending that the Council should apply to register the Light Dragoon as an asset of community value.  An asset of community value cannot be sold without first giving the community an opportunity to make an offer for the asset.  The residents believed that the pub was a viable business with the right landlord, and that a community interest company could be formed with financial backers from within the village to operate the pub.  There were community grants available to assist the process, but it was acknowledged that there would be a very short window to prepare the necessary business case and raise the funds required, should this stage be reached.  The residents noted that the rent for the Light Dragoon had doubled since the previous tenant had left, and that the list of repairs required to the pub before it could re-open had grown significantly.  They felt that these factors could make the pub an attractive proposition for conversion to residential properties, rather than letting.  It was noted that in previous enquiries to the owner, they had indicated their intention to seek a replacement tenant.  The Chair opened the meeting for public participation and all other members of the public in attendance said felt the pub was an important community asset.  

Resolved – That the Parish Council would investigate the process of registering a community asset, and the permitted development status of a local rural public house, and consider the next steps, consulting the community as appropriate.  
56/21 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - Questions were asked regarding the siting of the additional litter bin earmarked for dog waste, the funding of Church Way and the posting of planning notices.  It was confirmed that the patch of land outside of the village hall was being considered for the litter bin, that the Parish Council had funded a third of the cost of the Church Way resurfacing, alongside the Church and the Dalton Estate (split between the Estate and tenants), when other funding sources could not be found, and that the Parish Council had written to ERYC to report resident’s concerns that planning notices were being posted in inaccessible places.

57/21 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING – Resolved – that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 26th July should be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
58/21 - WARD COUNCILLOR UPDATE – There were no issues to raise with the Ward Councillors.  

59/21 CLERK UPDATE – The Parish Council was waiting for confirmation that funding availability was available for the Gardham defibrillator.  Councillor Yeo was undertaking further research on the blue plaque project.  Planning permission for the war memorial plaque had been approved and an order had been placed.  The "roll of honour" had been framed and was on display in the Village Hall.  A contractor had repainted four of the village benches.  The damaged curb stones at the pumping station had been reported but not yet repaired.     
60/21 PARISH COUNCILLOR UPDATES – Councillor Yeo reported that Beswick had a successful community WhatsApp group, and suggested that the Parish Council should set one up for Etton.  It was agreed that the Clerk would action.  
61/21 CORRESPONDENCE – Resolved – i) that the following correspondence should be received by the Council:

i. ERYC, notes of the Annual development control meeting

ii. Resident. requesting details of local allotments 

iii. Humberside Police, Beverley Rural Update

iv. Anonymous Resident, identifying concerns regarding a planning application.  

v. Etton Village Hall, Updated COVID 19 risk assessment for Etton Village Hall

vi. ERYC, review of Public Space Protection Orders 

vii. MWPC, NDPC- Consulting on cross ward cluster meeting

viii. FCC Communities Foundation – Approval of grant funding for Etton pond improvements. 

ix. Turners Trust, Request to advertise awards for domestic workers

x. ERYC, Listed Building Consent to site additional plaque on war memorial 

ii) that all Councillors and members of the public should note that anonymous planning comments cannot be accepted by East Riding of Yorkshire Council and iii) that in response to the request from Middleton on the Wolds and North Dalton Parish Councils, the Clerk would advise that Etton Parish Council was generally not in favour of a cross ward cluster meeting as they tended to be dominated by parochial issues.
62/21 PLANNING APPLICATION TO REPAIR A BOUNDARY WALL AT ST MARY’S LODGE, MAIN STREET – Resolved – That the Parish Council supported the planning application.

63/21 POND IMPROVEMENT – The FCC had approved the Parish Council’s grant funding request of £13974 to allow improvement works at the pond, including replacing the willow trees with more pond friendly species and removing a layer of silt.  There was a requirement for the Parish Council to contribute £1520.21 and this had been previously resolved.  Detailed quotes were now required to access the grant payment, and works needed to be ordered and project managed.  

Resolved – i) that a Pond Improvement Sub-Committee would be formed to deliver the pond improvements outlined in the FCC Community Funding Bid ii) that Councillor Stott would represent the Parish Council on the committee and iii) that the Clerk would be authorised to incur expenditure on behalf of the sub-committee to deliver the improvements set out in the FCC Community Funding Bid, including the £1500 contribution previously agreed by the Council.
64/21 DO IT FOR EAST YORKSHIRE COMMUNITY GRANT SCHEME – East Riding of Yorkshire Council had launched a grant scheme that encouraged communities to restart community groups and activities following COVID-19 lockdowns.  Grants up of to £5000 could be made to local groups, with a priority given to events and activities targeted at people who were classed as vulnerable during the pandemic.   

Resolved – i) that the Village Hall Committee and St Mary’s Church would be invited to a meeting to discuss preparing a bid and ii) that Councillor Horton would be the Council’s representative at the meeting.  

65/21 PARISH COAT OF ARMS AND BEACON – Further to discussions at the July Parish Council meeting, the Clerk confirmed that planning permission would be required to re-site the Parish coat of arms to a more accessible and visible position within the Parish.  The Clerk also advised that the latest guidance on preparing for the Queen’s Jubilee suggested that beacons could be placed in any location, and not necessarily at a high point in the area.   

Resolved – i) the Clerk and Councillor Stott would prepare a planning application to relocate the Parish Coat of Arms on a post in the war memorial gardens, so that it could be seen and appreciated by more parishioners and ii) the Clerk would consult the Dalton Estate on moving the existing beacon to the bottom of the existing field, or another more assessable location.    

66/21 - TO AGREE ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – Resolved – i) that it be noted that the following accounts had been passed for payment:

· Councillor Holmes, Contribution to resurfacing of Church Way - £773
· Councillor Holmes, Repainting of Village Benches - £480

· Ford Framing, Framing WW2 Roll Call Picture £71.78

· Mr Smith, Piper Deposit for Queen’s Jubilee Celebrations - £50

and ii) that the following accounts be approved for payment:  

· Alan Bravey
- August and September Salary – £107.92

· HMRC  - PAYE August and September - £71.20
67/21 – ITEMS FOR NEXT PARISH COUNCIL – Resolved – that the next meeting of the Parish Council would take place on the 8th November.
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